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*******************  News Highlights**********************  

 

Á Summer on the breeding grounds 

Á Remote tracking update 

Á Wintering grounds issues 
 

 

Whooping crane in flight with a radio transmitter on its leg. Read inside about 

how cranes are tracked to collect valuable data to aid in their conservation.  

* ***Photo by Steve Baynes****  
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Whooping Crane Summer 2014: One of Fire and Ice 

 

When one thinks of fire and ice we might think of Icelandôs volcanos and glaciers, but there is 

another fire and ice story that belongs to whooping cranes. We have all heard and read about 

climate change and its potential effects on the planet. Temperatures are increasing globally, and 

the whooping crane breeding range is no exception. Over the last 60 years mean annual 

temperature on the whooping crane breeding range have increased 3
o
 C, with winter 

temperatures increasing by 5
o
 C (Figure 1). 
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As we know, with climate change, we also get more 

severe weather events. Even though the trend is for 

warmer winters, the winter of 2013/14 was an 

exception with winter temperatures averaging 2
o
 C 

colder than normal. There was also a 33% increase in 

precipitation from October thru May. When winter 

finally released its icy grip in early May, the wetlands 

in the crane nesting area were full, providing good 

nesting conditions for the cranes. These wet conditions 

resulted in a record 82 nests. Unfortunately June was a 

dry month, with less than 50% of normal rain and June 

and July were 2
o
 C warmer than normal resulting in 

very dry uplands. These dry uplands combined with 

summer thunderstorm activity resulted in the 

Northwest Territories suffering one of their worst fires 

seasons on record. At one point fire crews were 

brought in from Eastern Canada to help fight fires. 

Wood Buffalo National Park alone had 36 fires (Figure 

2, next page).  
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Three major fires occurred in the nesting area (Figure 3 below). 

 

 
 

Fire itself is not a bad thing for the cranes, except that they usually occur in a dry season. The aftermath of fires 

may actually be beneficial to the cranes. The burning of forests thins the vegetation between the wetlands 

making the area more accessible to the cranes and it recycles nutrients back into the ecosystem, possibly 

increasing the productivity of the wetlands where the cranes forage.  

 

Fortunately August was one of the 

wettest ever recorded, with double 

the normal amount of rain. The 

increased wetness quenched the 

fire activity and also partially 

replenished ground water levels. 

During years of drier than average 

conditions (Figure 4 to right), 

chick survival is usually lower, 

presumably due to increased 

predation.  

 

 

In an average year we would have 

expected close to 40 chicks, 

considering the number of nests 


